
Village of Riverwoods 
Board of Trustees Workshop 

Meeting 
July 19, 2022 
APPROVED

Present: 
Michael Clayton 
Liliya Dikin 
Andrew Eastmond 
Michael Haber 
Henry Hollander 
Kris Ford, Mayor  

Absent: 
Rick Jamerson 

Also Present: 
Bruce Dayno, Police Chief  
Bruce Huvard, Village Attorney  
Russ Kraly, Director of Community Services 
Katie Bowne, Deputy Clerk 
Carissa Smith, Village Engineer 

The meeting was called to order at 6:00 pm 

The workshop purpose is to generate discussion outside of the formal setting. There will be no decisions 
or approvals made; rather, the Trustees can provide guidance on various issues.   

Mayor Ford provided some background information on administration as well as development with 
attention to revenue and population growth. 

Village Clerk 

Mayor Ford asked the Trustees for their opinion on whether the the Village Clerk should be an elected 
or appointed position. The Trustees generally thought the Clerk is an administrative position and should 
be appointed. An elected clerk may not have the experience necessary to handle the responsibilities. If it 
is an appointed position, the clerk’s duties could be disbursed between various staff members. Mayor 
Ford noted the Village needs help in general administrative services.   

Processes and Procedures 

Mayor Ford noted there is very limited documentation of processes and procedures.  There also needs to 
be a succession and back-up plan for both internal employees and consultants. The Trustees discussed 
the utility billing function being outsourced or accomplished in-house.  The Village does not currently 
have an active utility billing late payment policy.   



Staffing Options 

Mayor Ford discussed staffing options.  The Village relies heavily on consultants.  There are some 
things that are handled more efficiently if outsourced versus through staff.  Another staffing option is 
contractual or through an agency. It was noted that it is more important to get the tasks completed 
accurately, using consultants, so the Village runs smooth rather than worry about the cost.  Mayor Ford 
noted there are options, such as Intergovernmental Agreements, where another Village handles some of 
the responsibilities.   

Development and Planning for Growth 

Mayor Ford discussed development and planning for growth.  There is organic growth (resident 
turnover) and intentional growth (growth through development).  There are issues that go with growth 
including personnel costs, police pensions, environmental impact and a shift in demographics.  The 
Village has four potential areas that could be developed which could bring the population to over 5000.  
There are significant issues if the Village’s population grows to more than 5000. Mr. Huvard noted a 
potential developer could argue for rezoning from commercial to residential.  The Village has to 
understand all the costs as well as take a global look at the Comprehensive Plan to consider a longer-
term view.  Mr. Huvard noted the Lexington parcel could add 170-200 residents.  Wolters Kluwer could 
add 1000 additional residents.  It does not make sense to be slightly over the 5000-resident threshold.  
Mr. Huvard noted the Village has requested mixed-use developments for Wolters Kluwer and the 37-
acre parcel.  The Trustees suggested being proactive in determining how to handle the requests for 
additional residential units.  Another option is to acquire some of these properties and turn them into 
greenspace. 

Summary 

The Trustees discussed possible future direction.  

• The Village Attorney will address making the Village Clerk position an appointed position.
There should be a better definition of roles developed, including the role of staff and the
Trustees.

• The Trustees need to look into the costs of development including the impact of population
growth.  The Plan Commission should do a will review the Comprehensive Plan.

• Mayor Ford asked if the first Board of Trustees meeting should be a Committee of the Whole.
The Trustees believe a Committee of the Whole could be quarterly, before a Board of Trustees
meeting.  The Trustees cautioned the second meeting of the month could get very long if Board
of Trustees meetings went to a once-a-month schedule.

Adjournment 

There being no further business to discuss, Trustee Clayton moved to adjourn the meeting.  Trustee 
Haber seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:00 pm. 



Respectfully submitted, 

Katie Bowne 
Deputy Village Clerk 

Transcribed by: 
Jeri Cotton 
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The meeting was called to order at 7:30 pm 

Document Approval 

Trustee Haber moved to approve the minutes of the July 5, 2022 Board of Trustees meeting.  Trustee 
Clayton seconded the motion.  There was a minor correction. The motion passed unanimously on a vote, 
as corrected 

Approval of Bills 

Trustee Haber moved to approve the bills.  Trustee Clayton seconded the motion.  The motion passed by 
the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

Treasurer’s Report 

Trustee Clayton noted the summary of revenues and expenses as well as the cash report are in the 
packet.  In the summary of revenues and expenses, it shows revenues are ahead of budget and last year, 
however, the expenses are less than the budgeted amount, based on the timing.  Overall cash increased. 



Presentation of the 2021 Audit 

Ed Tracy, auditor with Seldon Fox, presented the 2021 audit.  The governance letter highlights specific 
points about the audit.  There were 10 ledger adjustments made.  The biggest entry was depreciation in 
the enterprise (water/sewer) funds.  The governmental activities include adjustments as needed.  The 
report starts with the unmodified opinion.  

Mr. Tracy discussed the highlights including an increase of about 5% in investments.  Capital assets 
increased by 5% for governmental activities and decreased by 3% for water and sewer.  The Village is in 
good shape, overall.  The general fund, before transfer, was positive by more than $900,000.  Revenues 
increased and expenses decreased in 2021.  There were no exceptions in the internal controls. 

Trustee Clayton moved to accept the 2021 audit.  Trustee Haber seconded the motion.  The motion 
passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

Director of Community Services 

Mr. Kraly met with representatives from Thorntons this morning.  They need photometrics from the 
engineer and a resolution for the plumbing.  They hope to break ground within the next couple weeks for 
December occupancy. 

Mr. Kraly reported that he is working on several new home plans.  He met with Urban Forest 
Management, who said they were at 70% completion for the hazardous tree removal.   

Attorney’s Report 

Mr. Huvard met with potential developments including the Sales Barn property.  The Flannigan family 
has arranged broker meetings regarding development of the 37 acres.  Lexington Homes called last week 
and requested to appear before the Plan Commission in September or October.   

Engineer’s Report 

Ms. Smith spoke with Illinois Environmental Protection Agency (IEPA) regarding the water main 
extension.  She has been in contact with Lake County Department of Transportation (LCDOT) as well.  
Ms. Smith believes the work will start mid- to late-August.   

Plan Commission Report 

Ch. Breitkopf reported the Plan Commission did not meet this month.  

Zoning Board of Appeals 



The Zoning Board of Appeals did not meet. 

Police Report 

Chief Dayno noted the police activity is attached to the end of the minutes.  There was one incident on 
7/17/2022 where an officer tried to stop a vehicle and the vehicle fled at a high speed and ran off the 
road.  The alleged offender left his vehicle with a bag of illegal drugs and was charged with possession 
of controlled substances, among other charges and was taken to Lake County jail. 

Chief Dayno updated residents on the Red Flag law.  If someone believes a person or family member 
should not have a firearm, they can go to the police or to court.  There is also a clear and present danger 
form to revoke firearm ID cards.   

A Riverwoods officer did an active shooter presentation.  Trustee Eastmond commended Chief Dayno 
for the email sent to residents about the Red Flag law.  Trustee Dikin noted there were 150 instances of 
assistance to outside agencies, substantially up from last year.  Chief Dayno noted it could be crowd 
control, among other things. 

Visitors wishing to address the Board 

Resident David Shimberg asked if the Village is getting an ecology report.  Mayor Ford noted the 
Village Ecologist should send information to Trustee Eastmond.  It can be added to future Board 
packets. 
New Business 

1. Approval of bid for the Rehabilitation of the Campus Paths in an amount not to exceed $60,000

Ms. Smith explained the Village received three bids.  The lowest bid was submitted by Chicagoland 
Paving for $50,000.  This was a rebid of the Campus Path project because the Village only received one 
$100,000 bid previously. 

Trustee Haber moved to approve the bid for the rehabilitation of the campus path from Chicagoland 
Paving in an amount not to exceed $60,000.  Trustee Clayton seconded the motion.  The motion passed 
by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 
NAYS:  None (0) 

2. Approval of certain incentive costs associated with the water main extension project in an amount not
to exceed $40,000

Mayor Ford sent a survey draft to the Trustees. The incentive was proposed to increase resident survey 
participation.  Trustee Haber noted the incentive is for residents without municipal water. Trustee 
Clayton noted the incentive is for people to return the survey.  The Village wants as much resident 



participation as possible.  Trustee Haber suggested making the incentive available to anyone that wants 
to have their well tested, to determine the quality of the wells throughout the Village. Trustee Hollander 
explained the Village is proposing spending $40,000 to incentivize people to complete a survey that will 
determine if they want water.  He believes that is a lot of money to encourage survey participation.  
Trustee Haber believes the incentive should be to get municipal water. Trustee Haber believes the 
challenge to extending the water infrastructure is that some residents have great water and do not want 
the extension while their next-door neighbor may be begging for an extension. Trustee Dikin noted there 
are 369 properties. Residents who respond will likely have strong opinions for or against municipal 
water. Mayor Ford believes the survey numbers are very important as 51% of area residents must agree 
to move forward with municipal water. Ch. Breitkopf asked how the results would be disclosed.  Mr. 
Huvard explained that there would not be public disclosure of the survey results.  Resident Pam 
Anderson asked if the Trustees would change their minds about putting in municipal water if the 
majority of the wells tested came back with excellent results.  Mayor Ford noted the survey is to 
determine whether people want water.  If you respond to the survey, the proposed incentive is that the 
Village would test the wells. 

Trustee Haber moved to approve certain incentive costs associated with the water main extension project 
in an amount not to exceed $40,000.  There was no second for the motion.  The motion failed due to the 
lack of a second. 

Old Business 

Update on the Deerfield Road and Riverwoods Road path projects 

Ms. Smith explained the water extension is in the same timeline as previously discussed.  The bid will 
go out in August for September construction of the Deerfield Road path.  It will be difficult to complete 
the Riverwoods Road path due to material supply chain issues. Consequently, the Riverwoods Road path 
will most likely be done in the spring. 

Good of the Order 

Trustee Clayton reported that this is the first clean audit the Village has received in a long time and 
thanked Seldon Fox.  

Adjournment 

There being no further business to discuss, Trustee Haber moved to adjourn the meeting.  Trustee Dikin 
seconded the motion.  The motion passed by the following vote: 

AYES:  Clayton, Dikin, Eastmond, Haber, Hollander (5) 
NAYS:  None (0) 



 
The meeting was adjourned at 8:22 pm. 
 
The next regular meeting of the Board of Trustees will take place on August 2, 2022 at 7:30 pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Katie Bowne 
Deputy Village Clerk 
 
Transcribed by: 
Jeri Cotton 
 
Attachment: 
Police Report 
 
 
  








